SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

FORM S-8

Initial registration statement for securities to be offered to employees pursuant to employee benefit plans

Filing Date: **2021-05-06** SEC Accession No. 0001645590-21-000028

(HTML Version on secdatabase.com)

FILER

Hewlett Packard Enterprise Co

CIK:1645590| IRS No.: 473298624 | State of Incorp.:DE | Fiscal Year End: 1031 Type: S-8 | Act: 33 | File No.: 333-255839 | Film No.: 21898737 SIC: 5045 Computers & peripheral equipment & software Mailing Address 11445 COMPAQ CENTER DRIVE WEST HOUSTON TX 77070 Business Address 11445 COMPAQ CENTER DRIVE WEST HOUSTON TX 77070 6506875817

Registration No. 333-[____

___1

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM S-8 REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

Delaware	47-3298624
(State or Other Jurisdiction of	(I.R.S. Employer
Incorporation or Organization)	Identification No.)
11445 Compaq Center West Drive	
Houston, TX	77070
(Address of Principal Executive Offices)	(Zip Code)

Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company 2021 Stock Incentive Plan Hewlett Packard Enterprise Executive Deferred Compensation Plan, as amended and restated

(Full Title of the Plans)

Rishi Varma Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company 11445 Compaq Center West Drive, Houston, TX 77070 (650) 258-3418

(Name, Address, and Telephone Number, Including Area Code, of Agent for Service)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. Large accelerated filer 🗵

Non-accelerated filer \square (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Accelerated filer \Box

Smaller reporting company \Box

Emerging growth company \Box

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 7(a)(2)(B) of the Securities Act.

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title of Securities to be Registered	Amount to be registered	Proposed maximum offering price per	Proposed maximum aggregate offering price	Amount of registration fee
Common Stock \$0.01 par value per share, to be issued pursuant to the Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company 2021 Stock Incentive Plan	7,000,000 ⁽¹⁾	\$16.03 ⁽²⁾	\$112,210,000.00 ⁽²⁾	\$12,242.11
Deferred Compensation Obligations	\$100,000,000 ⁽³⁾	100%	\$100,000,000 ⁽⁴⁾	\$10,910.00

(1) Pursuant to Rule 416(a) promulgated under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), this Registration Statement shall also cover any additional shares of the Registrant's common stock, par value \$0.01 per share ("Common Stock"), that become issuable under the plans set forth herein by reason of any stock dividend, stock split, recapitalization or other similar transaction effected without the Registrant's receipt of consideration which results in an increase in the number of the outstanding shares of Common Stock, as applicable.

(2) Calculated solely for the purposes of determining the registration fee pursuant to Rule 475(h)(1) of the Securities Act, based on the average of the high and low prices of Common Stock as reported in the consolidated reporting system by the New York Stock Exchange on May 3, 2021.

(3) The obligations under the Hewlett Packard Enterprise Executive Deferred Compensation Plan, as amended and restated December 1, 2018 (the "EDCP") are unsecured obligations of Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company to pay deferred compensation in the future in accordance with the terms of the EDCP.

(4) Estimated in accordance with Rule 457(h) under the Securities Act, solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee based on an estimate of the amount of compensation participants may defer under the EDCP.

Part I

Information Required in the Section 10(A) Prospectus

The documents containing the information specified in Part I of Form S-8 are not required to be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") either as part of this Registration Statement or as a prospectus or prospectus supplements pursuant to the Note to Part I of Form S-8 and Rule 424 under the Securities Act.

Part II

Information Required in the Registration Statement

Item 3. Incorporation of Documents by Reference.

The Registrant hereby incorporates by reference into this Registration Statement the following documents previously filed by the Registrant with the Commission:

(a) The Registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended October 31, 2020 filed with the Commission on December 12, 2020 pursuant to Section 13 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act");

(b) The Registrant's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended January 31, 2021, filed with the Commission on March 4, 2021;

(c) The Registrant's Current Reports on Form 8-K filed with the Commission on November 3, 2020, December 1, 2020 (excluding the portion furnished under Item 2.02 and 9.01), January 14, 2021, March 2, 2021 (excluding the portion furnished under Item 2.02 and 9.01), March 17, 2021, April 19, 2021; and

(d) The description of the Common Stock contained in the Registrant's Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended October 31, 2020 filed with the Commission on December 12, 2020.

All reports and definitive proxy or information statements filed pursuant to Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act subsequent to the filing of this Registration Statement and prior to the filing of a post-effective amendment which indicates that all securities offered hereby have been sold or which de-registers all securities then remaining unsold shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference into this Registration Statement and to be a part hereof from the date of filing such documents, except as to specific sections of such statements as set forth therein. Unless expressly incorporated into this Registration Statement, a report furnished on Form 8-K prior or subsequent to the date hereof shall not be incorporated by reference into this Registration Statement contained in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference herein shall be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this Registration Statement to the extent that a statement contained in any subsequently filed document which also is deemed to be incorporated by reference herein by reference herein modifies or supersedes such statement.

Item 4. Description of Securities.

The Securities being registered pursuant to the EDCP represent obligations (the "Obligations") of the Registrant to pay deferred compensation in the future in accordance with the terms of the EDCP.

The Obligations are general unsecured obligations of the Registrant to pay deferred compensation in the future according to the EDCP from the general assets of the Registrant, and rank equally with other unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness of the Registrant.

The amount of compensation to be deferred by each participant is determined in accordance with the EDCP based on elections by the participant. Certain eligible employees may defer base salary in excess of the Section 401(a)(17) limit of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and certain eligible employees may defer annual bonuses. The Registrant will make matching allocations to base salary deferrals in an amount that parallels the Registrant's matching contributions under the Registrant's qualified 401(k) retirement plan. Amounts credited to a participant's account are credited with deemed investment returns equal to the experience of selected hypothetical investments offered under the EDCP and elected by the participant. The Obligations are generally payable upon a date or dates selected by the participant in accordance with the terms of the EDCP, subject to exceptions for in-service withdrawals and certain terminations of employment. The Obligations generally are payable in the form of a lump-sum distribution or in installments, at the election of the participant made in accordance with the terms of the EDCP.

Participants or beneficiaries generally may not sell, transfer, anticipate, assign, hypothecate or otherwise dispose of any right or interest in the EDCP. A participant may designate one or more beneficiaries to receive any portion of Obligations payable in the event of death. The Registrant reserves the right to amend or terminate the EDCP at any time and for any reason.

Item 5. Interests of Named Experts and Counsel.

Rishi Varma, Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary of the Registrant, will pass upon the validity of the issuance of the shares of Common Stock offered by this Registration Statement. Mr. Varma is an officer and employee of the Registrant and holds restricted stock units granted by the Registrant.

Item 6. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law (the "DGCL") authorizes corporations to limit or eliminate the personal liability of directors to corporations and their stockholders in certain situations for monetary damages for breaches of directors' fiduciary duties as directors in the circumstances therein provided and the Registrant's amended and restated certificate of incorporation includes such an exculpation provision. The Registrant's amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws include provisions that indemnify directors or officers, to the fullest extent allowable under the DGCL, for monetary damages for actions taken as a director or officer of the Registrant or any predecessor of the Registrant, or for serving at the Registrant's request or the request of any predecessor of the Registrant as a director or officer or another position at another corporation or enterprise, as the case may be. Article VIII of the Registrant's amended and restated certificate of incorporation includes such an indemnification provision. The Registrant's amended and restated certificate of incorporation includes such an indemnification provision. The Registrant's amended and restated certificate of incorporation includes such an indemnification provision. The Registrant's amended and restated certificate of incorporation includes such an indemnification provision. The Registrant's amended and restated bylaws also provide that the Registrant must indemnify and advance reasonable expenses to its directors and officers, subject to its receipt of an undertaking from the indemnified party as may be required under the DGCL. The Registrant's amended and restated bylaws expressly authorize the Registrant to carry directors' and officers' insurance to protect the Registrant, its directors, officers, agents and employees for certain liabilities.

The foregoing description is intended as a summary only and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Registrant's amended and restated certificate of incorporation, amended and restated bylaws and the DGCL.

Item 7. Exemption from Registration Claimed.

Not applicable.

Item 8. Exhibits.

The following exhibits are filed as part of this Registration Statement.

Copyright © 2021 www.secdatabase.com. All Rights Reserved. Please Consider the Environment Before Printing This Document

Exhibit Number	Description of Exhibit
4.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Registrant (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Commission on November 5, 2015).
4.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Registrant (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Commission on November 5, 2015).
4.3	Hewlett Packard Enterprise Executive Deferred Compensation Plan, as amended and restated December 1, 2018 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.27 to the Registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the Commission on December 12, 2018).
*4.4	Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company 2021 Stock Incentive Plan.
*5.1	Opinion re legality.
*5.2	Opinion of Baker & McKenzie LLP.
*23.1	Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm.
*23.2	Consent of In-House Counsel (included in Exhibit 5.1 to this Registration Statement).
*23.3	Consent of Baker & McKenzie LLP (included in Exhibit 5.2 to this Registration Statement).
*24	Powers of Attorney (included on signature pages hereto).

* Filed herewith.

Item 9. Undertakings.

(a) The Registrant hereby undertakes:

(1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this Registration Statement:

(i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act;

(ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the Registration Statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the Registration Statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20 percent change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective Registration Statement; and

(iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the Registration Statement or any material change to such information in the Registration Statement;

<u>provided</u>, however, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i) and (a)(1)(ii) do not apply if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in reports filed with or furnished to the Commission by the Registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act that are incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement;

(2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof; and

(3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.

(b) The Registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each filing of the Registrant's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act) that is incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

(c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the Registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the Registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the Registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the Registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the Registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

Signatures

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the Registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-8 and has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Houston, State of Texas, on May 6, 2021.

HEWLETT PACKARD ENTERPRISE COMPANY

By:	/s/ Rishi Varma
Name:	Rishi Varma
Title:	Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below hereby constitutes and appoints each of Tarek Robbiati and Rishi Varma as his or her true and lawful agent, proxy and attorney-in-fact, each acting alone with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for him or her and in his or her name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to (i) act on, sign and file with the Securities and Exchange Commission any and all amendments and supplements (including post-effective amendments) to this Registration Statement on Form S-8 together with all schedules and exhibits thereto, (ii) act on, sign and file such certificates, instruments, agreements and other documents as may be necessary or appropriate in connection therewith, and (iii) take any and all actions which may be necessary or appropriate in connection therewith, granting unto such agents, proxies and attorneys-in-fact, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing necessary or appropriate to be done, as fully for all intents and purposes as he or she might or could do in person, hereby approving, ratifying and confirming that all such agents, proxies and attorneys-in-fact, any of them or any of his or her or their substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

To effect the above, each of the undersigned has executed this Power of Attorney as of the date indicated beside each name.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and as of the dates indicated.

<u>Signature</u>		<u>Date</u>
<u>/s/ Antonio F. Neri</u> Antonio F. Neri	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	May 6, 2021
<u>/s/ Tarek Robbiati</u> Tarek Robbiati	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)	May 6, 2021
<u>/s/ Jeff T. Ricci</u> Jeff T. Ricci	Senior Vice President and Controller (Principal Accounting Officer)	May 6, 2021
<u>/s/ Patricia F. Russo</u> Patricia F. Russo	Chair	May 6, 2021
<u>/s/ Daniel Ammann</u> Daniel Ammann	Director	May 6, 2021
<u>/s/ Pamela L. Carter</u> Pamela L. Carter	Director	May 6, 2021

<u>/s/ Jean M. Hobby</u> Jean M. Hobby	Director	May 6, 2021
<u>/s/ George Kurtz</u> George Kurtz	Director	May 6, 2021
<u>/s/ Raymond J. Lane</u> Raymond J. Lane	Director	May 6, 2021
<u>/s/ Ann M. Livermore</u> Ann M. Livermore	Director	May 6, 2021
<u>/s/Charles H. Noski</u> Charles H. Noski	Director	May 6, 2021
<u>/s/ Raymond E. Ozzie</u> Raymond E. Ozzie	Director	May 6, 2021
<u>/s/ Gary M. Reiner</u> Gary M. Reiner	Director	May 6, 2021
<u>/s/ Mary Agnes Wilderotter</u> Mary Agnes Wilderotter	Director	May 6, 2021

Exhibit 4.4

HEWLETT PACKARD ENTERPRISE COMPANY 2021 STOCK INCENTIVE PLAN

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
1	Purpose of the Plan	1
2	Definitions	1
3	Stock Subject to the Plan	5
4	Administration of the Plan	6
5	Eligibility	8
6	Term of the Plan	8
7	Term of Award	8
8	Options and Stock Appreciation Rights	8
9	Incentive Stock Option Limitations/Terms	9
10	Exercise of Option or SAR	10
11	Stock Awards	11
12	Cash Awards	11
13	Non-Employee Director Awards	12
14	Other Provisions Applicable to Awards	14
15	Adjustments upon Changes in Capitalization, Dissolution, Merger or Asset Sale	15
16	Amendment and Termination of the Plan	15
17	Designation of Beneficiary	16
18	No Right to Awards or to Employment	16
19	Legal Compliance	16
20	Inability to Obtain Authority	16
21	Reservation of Shares	16
22	Notice	17
23	Governing Law; Interpretation of the Plan and Awards	17
24	Limitation on Liability	17
25	Unfunded Plan	17
26	Other Requirements	18

HEWLETT PACKARD ENTERPRISE COMPANY 2021 STOCK INCENTIVE PLAN

(Effective as of April 14, 2021)

1. Purpose of the Plan.

The purpose of the Plan is to encourage ownership in the Company by key personnel whose long-term employment or other service is considered essential to the Company's continued progress and, thereby, encourage recipients to act in the stockholders' interest and share in the Company's success and to provide an opportunity for cash awards to incentivize or reward Employees and Non-Employee Directors.

2. Definitions.

As used herein, the following definitions shall apply:

- (a) **"Acquired Entity**" means another corporation or entity the employees of which become Employees as a result of a merger, consolidation or combination of the employing corporation or other entity with the Company or a Subsidiary or Affiliate.
- (b) "Administrator" means the Board, any Committee or such delegates as shall be administering the Plan in accordance with Section 4 of the Plan.
- (c) "Affiliate" means any entity that is directly or indirectly controlled by the Company or any entity in which the Company has a significant ownership interest as determined by the Administrator; provided that in all cases an Affiliate shall be an entity with respect to which the Common Stock will qualify as "service recipient stock" under Code Section 409A.
- (d) "Annual Cash Retainer" shall mean the amount which a Non-Employee Director will be entitled to receive in the form of cash for serving as a member of the Board in a relevant Director Plan Year, including the aggregate amount of annual cash retainer fees, fees associated with service on committees of the Board or attendance at meetings of the Board or applicable committees of the Board, and any other cash compensation or fees with respect to any other services to be provided to the Company or the Board, including but not limited to Board leadership services, but shall not include reimbursement for expenses.
- (e) "Annual Equity Retainer" shall mean the amount which a Non-Employee Director will be entitled to receive in the form of equity for serving as a member of the Board in a relevant Director Plan Year, but shall not include reimbursement for expenses, fees associated with service on any committee of the Board, an Annual Cash Retainer or any other cash compensation (whether or not payable in Shares at the election of the Non-Employee Director), or fees with respect to any other services to be provided to the Company or the Board, including but not limited to Board leadership services.
- (f) "Applicable Laws" means the requirements relating to the administration of stock incentive plans under U.S. federal and state laws, any stock exchange or quotation system on which the Company has listed or submitted for quotation the Common Stock to the extent provided under the terms of the Company's agreement with such exchange or quotation system and, with respect to Awards subject to the laws of any foreign jurisdiction where Awards are granted under the Plan, the laws of such jurisdiction related to securities and exchange control requests for share offerings.

- (g) "Award" means a Cash Award, Stock Award, Stock Appreciation Right or Option granted in accordance with the terms of the Plan.
- (h) "Award Agreement" means a Cash Award Agreement, Stock Award Agreement, SAR Agreement and/or Option Agreement, which may be in written or electronic format, in such form and with such terms as may be specified by the Administrator, evidencing the terms and conditions of an individual Award. Each Award Agreement is subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan. An Award Agreement may be in the form of either (i) an agreement to be either executed by both the Awardee and the Company or offered and accepted electronically as the Administrator shall determine or (ii) certificates, notices or similar instruments as approved by the Administrator.

- (i) "Awardee" means an individual who has been granted an Award under the Plan or any Person (including any estate) to whom an Award has been assigned or transferred as permitted hereunder.
- (j) "Board" means the board of directors of the Company.
- (k) "Cash Award" means a bonus opportunity awarded under Section 12 of the Plan pursuant to which an Awardee may become entitled to receive an amount based on the satisfaction of such performance criteria as are specified in the Award Agreement or other documents evidencing the Award (the "Cash Award Agreement").
- (I) "Change in Control" means the occurrence of any one of the following events:
 - (i) A direct or indirect acquisition by an individual, entity or group (within the meaning of Section 13(d)(3) or 14(d)(2) of the Exchange Act) (a "Person") of beneficial ownership of Shares which, together with other direct or indirect acquisitions or beneficial ownership by such Person, results in aggregate beneficial ownership by such Person of thirty percent (30%) or more of either (1) the then outstanding Shares (the "Outstanding Company Common Stock"), or (2) the combined voting power of the then outstanding voting securities of the Company (the "Outstanding Company Voting Securities"); excluding, however, the following: (A) any acquisition directly from the Company, other than an acquisition by virtue of the exercise of a conversion privilege unless the security being so converted was itself acquired directly from the Company, (B) any acquisition by the Company or a wholly owned Subsidiary, (C) any acquisition by any employee benefit plan (or related trust) sponsored or maintained by the Company or any Affiliate, or (D) any acquisition by any entity pursuant to a transaction which complies with clauses (A), (B) and (C) of subsection (iii) of this definition; or
 - (ii) A change in the composition of the Board such that the individuals who, as of the beginning of any period of twenty-four (24) months determined on a rolling basis (the "Measurement Date"), constitute the Board (the "Incumbent Board") cease for any reason to constitute a majority of the Board; provided, however, that any individual who becomes a member of the Board subsequent to the Measurement Date, whose election, or nomination for election by the Company's stockholders, was approved by a vote of a majority of those individuals then comprising the Incumbent Board shall be considered as though such individual were a member of the Incumbent Board; but, provided further, that any such individual whose initial assumption of office occurs as a result of either an actual or threatened election contest with respect to the election or removal of directors or other actual or threatened solicitation of proxies or consents by or on behalf of a Person other than the Board shall not be so considered as a member of the Incumbent Board;
 - (iii) The consummation of a Corporate Transaction; excluding, however, any such Corporate Transaction pursuant to which (A) all or substantially all of the individuals and entities who are the beneficial owners, respectively, of the Outstanding Company Common Stock and Outstanding Company Voting Securities immediately prior to such Corporate Transaction will beneficially own, directly or indirectly, more than sixty percent (60%) of, respectively, the outstanding shares of common stock, and the combined voting power of the then outstanding voting securities of the surviving or acquiring entity resulting from such Corporate Transaction or a direct or indirect parent entity of the surviving or acquiring entity (including, without limitation, an entity which as a result of such Corporate Transaction owns the Company or all or substantially all of the Company's assets either directly or through one or more subsidiaries) in substantially the same proportions (as compared to each other) as their ownership, immediately prior to such Corporate Transaction, of the Outstanding Company Common Stock and Outstanding Company Voting Securities, as the case may be, (B) no Person (other than the

Company, any wholly owned Subsidiary, any employee benefit plan (or related trust)) sponsored or maintained by the Company, any Affiliate, such surviving or acquiring entity resulting from such Corporate Transaction (or any entity controlled by such surviving or acquiring entity or a direct or indirect parent entity of the surviving or acquiring entity that, after giving effect to the Corporate Transaction, beneficially owns, directly or indirectly, 100% of the outstanding voting securities of the surviving or acquiring entity) will beneficially own, directly or indirectly, thirty percent (30%) or more of, respectively, the outstanding shares of common stock (or comparable equity interests) of the entity resulting from such Corporate Transaction or the combined voting power of the outstanding voting securities of such entity except to the extent that such ownership existed prior to the Corporate Transaction or (C) individuals who were members of the Incumbent Board will constitute a majority of the members of the board of directors (or similar governing body) of the surviving or acquiring entity resulting from such Corporate Transaction or a direct or indirect parent entity of the surviving or acquiring entity. "Corporate Transaction" means (I) a sale of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company, (II) a merger or consolidation of the Company with or into any other corporation, regardless of whether the Company is the surviving corporation, or (III) a statutory share exchange involving capital stock of the Company; or

(iv) Approval by the holders of a majority of the Shares of a complete liquidation or dissolution of the Company.

Solely with respect to any Award that constitutes "non-qualified deferred compensation" that is subject to Code Section 409A and that is payable on account of a Change in Control (including any installments or stream of payments that are accelerated on account of a Change in Control), a "Change in Control" shall occur only if the event or events otherwise constituting a Change in Control hereunder also constitutes a "change in control event" (as defined under Treasury Regulations Section 1.409A-3(i)(5)(i)) with respect to the Company, but only to the extent necessary to establish a time or form of payment that complies with Code Section 409A, without altering the definition of "Change in Control" for purposes of determining whether an Awardee's rights with respect to such Award become vested or otherwise unconditional upon the Change in Control.

- (m) "Code" means the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the regulations promulgated thereunder.
- (n) "**Committee**" means a committee of Directors appointed by the Board in accordance with Section 4 of the Plan. The HR and Compensation Committee of the Board shall be deemed a "Committee" for purposes of the Plan.
- (o) "Common Stock" means the common stock of the Company.
- (p) "Company" means Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company, a Delaware corporation, or its successor.
- (q) "Conversion Award" has the meaning set forth in Section 4(b)(xiii) of the Plan.
- (r) "Director Plan Year" shall mean the year beginning the day after the Company's annual meeting and ending on the day of the Company's next annual meeting, as the case may be, for any relevant year.
- (s) "Employee" means a regular, active employee of the Company or any Affiliate, including an Officer and/or member of the Board who is not a Non-Employee Director. The Administrator shall determine whether or not the chairman of the Board qualifies as an "Employee." Within the limitations of Applicable Law, the Administrator shall have the discretion to determine the effect upon an Award and upon an individual's status as an Employee in the case of (i) any individual who is classified by the Company or its Affiliate as leased from or otherwise employed by a third party or as intermittent or temporary, even if any such classification is changed retroactively as a result of an audit, litigation or otherwise, (ii) any leave of absence approved by the Company or an Affiliate, (iii) any period of notice or garden leave under foreign law, (iv) any transfer between locations of employment with the Company or an Affiliate or between the Company and any Affiliate or between any Affiliates, (v) any change in the Awardee's status from an Employee to a consultant or member of the Board (whether as a Non-Employee Director or otherwise), and (vi) at the request of the Company or an Affiliate an Employee becomes employed by any partnership, joint venture or corporation not meeting the requirements of an Affiliate in which the Company or an Affiliate is a party.

- (t) "Exchange Act" means the United States Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.
- (u) "Fair Market Value" means, unless the Administrator determines otherwise, as of any date, the closing sales price for a Share on the New York Stock Exchange (the "NYSE") as of such date (or if no sales were reported on such date, the closing sales price on the last preceding day on which a sale was made), as reported in such source as the Administrator shall determine.

3			
э.			
		,	

- (v) "Grant Date" means the date or event specified by the Administrator on which a grant of an Award will become effective (which date with respect to an Option or a SAR will not be earlier than the date on which the Administrator takes action with respect to the grant thereof).
- (w) "Incentive Stock Option" means an Option intended to qualify as an incentive stock option within the meaning of Code Section 422.
- (x) "Non-Employee Director" shall mean each member of the Board who is not an Employee and who is eligible only for Awards granted pursuant to Section 13 of the Plan.
- (y) "Nonstatutory Stock Option" means an Option not intended to qualify as an Incentive Stock Option.
- (z) "Officer" means an individual who is an officer of the Company within the meaning of Section 16 of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.
- (aa) "Option" means a right granted under Section 8 of the Plan to purchase a number of Shares or Stock Units at such exercise price, at such times, and on such other terms and conditions as are specified in the agreement or other documents evidencing the Award (the "Option Agreement"). Both Options intended to qualify as Incentive Stock Options and Nonstatutory Stock Options may be granted under the Plan.
- (ab) "**Plan**" means this Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company 2021 Stock Incentive Plan, as amended and restated, from time to time.
- (ac) "**Prior Plan**" means the Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company 2015 Stock Incentive Plan (as amended and restated January 24, 2017).
- (ad) "Share" means a share of the Common Stock, as adjusted in accordance with Section 15 of the Plan.
- (ae) "Stock Appreciation Right" or "SAR" means a right granted under Section 8 of the Plan which entitles the recipient to receive an amount equal to the excess of the Fair Market Value on the date of exercise of the Stock Appreciation Right over the exercise price thereof on such terms and conditions as are specified in the agreement or other documents evidencing the Award (the "SAR Agreement"). The Administrator shall determine whether a Stock Appreciation Right shall be settled in cash, Shares or a combination of cash and Shares. Stock Appreciation Rights may be granted in tandem with another Award or freestanding and unrelated to another Award.
- (af) "Stock Award" means an Award or delivery of Shares or Stock Units made under Section 11 of the Plan, the grant, delivery, retention, vesting and/or transferability of which is subject during specified periods of time to such conditions (including continued employment or performance conditions), the terms of which are expressed in the agreement or other documents evidencing the Award (the "Stock Award Agreement").
- (ag) "**Stock Unit**" means a bookkeeping entry representing an amount equivalent to the value of one (1) Share, payable in cash, property or Shares. Stock Units represent an unfunded and unsecured obligation of the Company, except as otherwise provided for by the Administrator in the applicable Award Agreement.
- (ah) **"Subsidiary**" means any corporation (other than the Company) in an unbroken chain of corporations beginning with the Company, provided each corporation in the unbroken chain (other than the Company) owns, at the time of determination,

stock possessing fifty percent (50%) or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock in one of the other corporations in such chain.

(ai) "Termination of Employment" shall mean ceasing to be an Employee. However, for Incentive Stock Option purposes, Termination of Employment will occur when the Awardee ceases to be an employee (as determined in accordance with Code Section 3401(c) and the regulations promulgated thereunder) of the Company and its Subsidiaries. The Administrator shall determine whether any corporate transaction involving a division, business unit, joint venture, Subsidiary or Affiliate, such as a sale or spin-off of a division or business unit, or a joint venture, shall be deemed to result in a Termination of Employment. Solely with respect to any Award that constitutes "non-qualified deferred compensation" that is subject to Code Section 409A and that is payable on account of a Termination of Employment of an Awardee, any

reference herein to "Termination of Employment" or terms of similar effect shall be deemed to be a reference to a "Separation from Service" (as described in Treasury Regulations Section 1.409A-1(h)).

(aj) "Total and Permanent Disability" shall have the meaning set forth in Code Section 22(e)(3). Solely with respect to any Award that constitutes "non-qualified deferred compensation" that is subject to Code Section 409A and that is payable on account of the Total and Permanent Disability of an Awardee, any reference herein to "Total and Permanent Disability" or terms of similar effect shall be deemed to be a reference to the Awardee's "Disability" (as described in Treasury Regulations Section 1.409A-3(i)(4)).

3. Stock Subject to the Plan.

- (a) Aggregate Limits. Subject to the provisions of Sections 3.2(b) and 15 of the Plan, effective as of April 14, 2021, or such other date that the Plan is approved by the Company's stockholders (such date, the "Effective Date"), the aggregate number of Shares which may be delivered under the Plan shall not exceed the sum of (i) seven million (7,000,000), plus (ii) the number of remaining Shares available for grant under the Prior Plan (not subject to outstanding awards under the Prior Plan and not delivered out of the Shares reserved thereunder) as of the Effective Date, plus (iii) the number of Shares that would have otherwise become available under the Prior Plan after the Effective Date pursuant to forfeiture, termination or lapse of a Prior Plan award, or satisfaction of a Prior Plan award thereunder in cash or property other than Shares (the combined total of (i), (ii) and (iii) being referred to as the "Available Shares"). The Shares subject to the Plan may be either Shares reacquired by the Company, including Shares purchased in the open market, or authorized but unissued Shares.
- (b) Permitted Addbacks to the Share Reserve. If any Shares subject to an Award granted hereunder are forfeited or such Award otherwise terminates or lapses without the delivery of such Shares, the Shares subject to such Award, to the extent of any such forfeiture, termination or lapse, shall again be available for grant under the Plan. If any Award granted under the Plan is settled in cash or property other than Shares, the Shares subject to such Award that are not delivered shall be again available for grants under the Plan. In the event that withholding tax liabilities arising from an Award other than an Option or SAR or, after the Effective Date, an award other than an option or stock appreciation right under the Prior Plan are satisfied by the tendering of Shares (either actually or by attestation) or by the withholding of Shares by the Company, the Shares so tendered or withheld shall again available for grants under the Plan.
- (c) No Recycling of Options or SARs. For purposes of Section 3(a) of the Plan, the aggregate number of Shares delivered under the Plan at any time shall equal only the number of Shares actually delivered upon exercise or settlement of an Award. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Shares subject to an Award under the Plan may not again be made available for delivery under the Plan if such Shares are: (i) Shares delivered to or withheld by the Company to pay the exercise price of an Option, (ii) Shares delivered to or withheld by the Company to pay the exercise or SARs, (iii) Shares repurchased by the Company on the open market with the cash proceeds from the exercise of an Option, or (iv) the total number of Shares underlying a SAR that is net-settled in Shares.
- (d) ISO Share Limits. Subject to the provisions of Section 15 of the Plan, the aggregate number of Shares that may be subject to all Incentive Stock Options granted under the Plan is seven million (7,000,000) Shares. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Plan, the foregoing Incentive Stock Option limit shall be subject to adjustment under Section 15(a) of the Plan only to the extent that such adjustment will not affect the status of any Award's qualification as an Incentive Stock Options under the Plan.

(e) Conversion Awards. Conversion Awards shall not reduce the Shares authorized for grant under the Plan, nor shall Shares subject to a Conversion Award be added to the Shares available for Awards under the Plan. Additionally, in the event that an Acquired Company has shares available under a pre-existing plan approved by the stockholders of the Acquired Company and not adopted in contemplation of such acquisition or combination, the shares of the Acquired Company available for grant pursuant to the terms of such pre-existing plan (as adjusted, to the extent appropriate, using the exchange ratio or other adjustment or valuation ratio or formula used in such acquisition or combination to determine the consideration payable to the holders of common stock of the entities party to such acquisition or combination) may thereafter be used for Awards under the Plan and, to the extent so used, shall not reduce the Shares authorized for grant under the Plan (and Shares subject to such Awards shall not be added to the Shares available for Awards under the Plan as provided in Section 3(b) above); provided

that Awards using such available shares from a stockholder-approved plan of an Acquired Company shall not be made after the date awards or grants could have been made under the terms of the pre-existing plan, absent the acquisition or combination, and shall only be made to individuals who were not Employees or Non-Employee Directors prior to such acquisition or combination.

(f) Cessation of Awards under Prior Plan. Subject to the Plan's approval by the Company's stockholders, from and after the Effective Date, no further awards shall be granted pursuant to the Prior Plan.

4. Administration of the Plan.

- (a) Procedure.
 - (i) *Multiple Administrative Bodies*. The Plan shall be administered by the Board, one or more Committees and/or their delegates.
 - (ii) Rule 16b-3. To the extent desirable to qualify transactions hereunder as exempt under Rule 16b-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act ("Rule 16b-3"), Awards to Officers and members of the Board, whether or not Non-Employee Directors, shall be made by the entire Board or a Committee of two or more "non-employee directors" within the meaning of Rule 16b-3.
 - (iii) Other Administration. Subject to Applicable Law, the Board or a Committee may delegate to an authorized Officer or Officers the power to approve Awards to persons eligible to receive Awards under the Plan who are not subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act.
 - (iv) Delegation of Authority for the Day-to-Day Administration of the Plan. Except to the extent prohibited by Applicable Law, the Administrator may delegate to one or more individuals the day-to-day administration of the Plan and any of the functions assigned to it in the Plan. Such delegation may be revoked at any time.
- (b) Powers of the Administrator. Subject to the provisions of the Plan and, in the case of a Committee or delegates acting as the Administrator, subject to the specific duties delegated to such Committee or delegates, the Administrator shall have the authority, in its discretion:
 - (i) to select the Awardees to whom Awards are to be granted hereunder;
 - (ii) to determine the number of Shares to be covered by each Award granted hereunder;
 - (iii) to determine the type of Award to be granted to the selected Awardees;
 - (iv) to approve forms of Award Agreements for use under the Plan;
 - (v) to determine the terms and conditions, not inconsistent with the terms of the Plan, of any Award granted hereunder. Such terms and conditions include, but are not limited to, the exercise and/or purchase price, the time or times when an Award may be exercised or settled (which may or may not be based on performance criteria), the vesting schedule, any vesting and/or exercisability acceleration or waiver of forfeiture restrictions, the acceptable forms of consideration, the term, and any restriction or limitation regarding any Award or the Shares relating thereto, based in each case on such factors as the Administrator, in its sole discretion, shall determine and may be established at the time an Award is granted or thereafter;

- (vi) to suspend the right to exercise Awards during any blackout period that is necessary or desirable to comply with the requirements of Applicable Laws and/or to extend the Award exercise period for an equal period of time in a manner consistent with Applicable Law;
- (vii) to correct defects and supply omissions in the Plan and any Award Agreement and to correct administrative errors;
- (viii) to construe and interpret the terms of the Plan (including sub-plans, Award Agreements and Plan and Award Agreement addenda) and Awards granted pursuant to the Plan;

- (ix) to adopt rules and procedures relating to the operation and administration of the Plan to accommodate the specific requirements of local Applicable Laws and procedures. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Administrator is specifically authorized (A) to adopt the rules and procedures regarding the conversion of local currency, withholding procedures and handling of stock certificates which vary with local requirements, and (B) to adopt sub-plans, Award Agreements and Plan and Award Agreement addenda as the Administrator deems desirable, to accommodate foreign laws, regulations and practices;
- (x) to prescribe, amend and rescind rules and regulations relating to the Plan, including rules and regulations relating to sub-plans, Award Agreements and Plan and Award Agreement addenda;
- (xi) to modify or amend each Award, including, but not limited to, the acceleration of vesting and/or exercisability; provided, however, that any such amendment is subject to Section 16 of the Plan and may not materially impair any outstanding Award unless agreed to in writing by the Awardee;
- (xii) to allow Awardees to satisfy withholding tax amounts by electing to have the Company withhold from the Shares to be delivered upon exercise of an Option or SAR, or vesting or settlement of a Stock Award that number of Shares having a value sufficient to cover the amount required to be withheld (including, for this purpose, any withholding beyond the minimum amount required under Applicable Law based on the timely and valid withholding elections of the Awardee). The value of the Shares to be withheld shall be determined in such manner and on such date that the Administrator shall determine or, in the absence of provision otherwise, on the date that the amount of tax to be withheld is to be determined. All elections by an Awardee to have Shares withheld for this purpose shall be made in such form and under such conditions as the Administrator may provide;
- (xiii) to authorize conversion or substitution under the Plan of any or all stock options, stock appreciation rights or other stock awards held by service providers of an entity acquired by the Company (the "Conversion Awards"). Any conversion or substitution shall be effective as of the close of the merger or acquisition. The Conversion Awards may be Nonstatutory Stock Options or Incentive Stock Options, as determined by the Administrator, with respect to options granted by the Acquired Entity; provided, however, that with respect to the conversion of stock appreciation rights in the Acquired Entity, the Conversion Awards shall be Nonstatutory Stock Options, unless otherwise determined by the Administrator. Unless otherwise determined by the Administrator at the time of conversion or substitution or as otherwise required by the Plan or Applicable Laws, all Conversion Awards shall have the same terms and conditions as Awards generally granted by the Company under the Plan;
- (xiv) to authorize any person to execute on behalf of the Company any instrument required to effect the grant of an Award previously granted by the Administrator;
- (xv) to impose such restrictions, conditions or limitations as it determines appropriate as to the timing and manner of any resales by an Awardee or other subsequent transfers by the Awardee of any Shares delivered as a result of or under an Award, including without limitation, (A) restrictions under an insider trading policy, and (B) restrictions as to the use of a specified brokerage firm for such resales or other transfers;
- (xvi) to provide, either at the time an Award is granted or by subsequent action, that an Award shall contain as a term thereof, a right, either in tandem with the other rights under the Award or as an alternative thereto, of the

Awardee to receive, without payment to the Company, a number of Shares, cash or a combination thereof, the amount of which is determined by reference to the value of the Award; and

- (xvii)to make all other determinations deemed necessary or advisable for administering the Plan and any Award granted hereunder.
- (c) Effect of the Administrator's Decision. All decisions, determinations and interpretations by the Administrator regarding the Plan, any rules and regulations under the Plan and the terms and conditions of any Award granted hereunder, shall be final and binding on all Awardees or other persons claiming

rights under the Plan or any Award. The Administrator shall consider such factors as it deems relevant, in its sole and absolute discretion, to making such decisions, determinations and interpretations including, without limitation, the recommendations or advice of any Officer or other Employee of the Company and such attorneys, consultants and accountants as it may select.

5. Eligibility.

Awards may be granted to Employees and Non-Employee Directors; provided that Non-Employee Directors are eligible only for Awards granted under Section 13 of the Plan.

6. Term of the Plan.

The Plan shall become effective on the Effective Date upon its approval by the stockholders of the Company. It shall continue in effect for a term of ten (10) years from the date the Plan or any amendment to add Shares to the Plan is approved by stockholders of the Company, unless terminated earlier under Section 16 of the Plan; provided, however, that no Incentive Stock Options may be granted after the tenth (10th) anniversary of the date that the Plan (or Share reserve increase, as applicable) is approved by the stockholders of the Company, if earlier.

7. Term of Award.

The term of each Award shall be determined by the Administrator and stated in the Award Agreement. In the case of an Option or SAR, the term shall be ten (10) years from the Grant Date or such shorter term as may be provided in the Award Agreement; provided that the term may be ten and one-half (10¹/₂) years in the case of Options granted to Awardees in certain jurisdictions outside the United States as determined by the Administrator.

8. Options and Stock Appreciation Rights.

The Administrator may grant an Option or SAR, or provide for the grant of an Option or SAR, either from time to time in the discretion of the Administrator or automatically upon the occurrence of specified events, including, without limitation, the achievement of performance goals, the satisfaction of an event or condition whether or not within the control of the Awardee.

- (a) Option Agreement or SAR Agreement. Each Option Agreement or SAR Agreement shall contain provisions regarding (i) the number of Shares that may be delivered upon exercise of the Option or SAR, (ii) the type of Option (for Option Agreements only), (iii) the exercise price of the Shares and, with respect to Option Agreements only, the means of payment for the Shares, (iv) the term of the Option or SAR, (v) such terms and conditions on the vesting and/or exercisability of an Option or SAR as may be determined by the Administrator, (vi) restrictions on the transfer of the Option or SAR, (vii) forfeiture provisions applicable to the Option or SAR, and (viii) such further terms and conditions, in each case not inconsistent with the Plan, as may be determined by the Administrator.
- (b) *Exercise Price*. The per Share exercise price for the Shares to be delivered pursuant to exercise of an Option or SAR shall be determined by the Administrator, subject to the following:
 - (i) The per Share exercise price of an Option or SAR shall be no less than one hundred percent (100%) of the Fair Market Value on the Grant Date.
 - (ii) Notwithstanding the foregoing, at the Administrator's discretion, Conversion Awards that are granted in substitution and/or conversion of options or stock appreciation rights of an Acquired Entity, may be granted with

a per Share exercise price of less than 100% of the Fair Market Value on the date of such substitution and/ or conversion if such exercise price is determined in a manner that complies with the requirements of Code Sections 409A and 424, as applicable.

(c) No Option or SAR Repricings. Other than in connection with a change in the Company's capitalization (as described in Section 15(a) of the Plan) or a Change in Control, the exercise price of an Option or SAR may not be reduced without approval of the Company's stockholders (including permitting the cash buyout of Options or SARs when the exercise price exceeds the Fair Market Value or canceling previously awarded Options or SARs in exchange for other Awards, Options or SARs with an exercise price that is less than the exercise price of the original Option or SAR). Nothing in this Section 8(c) shall be construed to apply to the issuance of an Option or SAR that is a Conversion Award in connection with the acquisition by the

Company or an Affiliate of an Acquired Entity; provided such actions are taken in a manner that complies with the requirements of Code Sections 409A and 424, as applicable.

- (d) Vesting Period and Exercise Dates. Options or SARs granted under the Plan shall vest and/or be exercisable at such time and in such installments during the period prior to the expiration of the Option's or SAR's term as determined by the Administrator. To the extent the Administrator determines that all or part of an Award of Options shall be exercisable prior to vesting thereof, any Shares purchased upon exercise of unvested Options will be subject to forfeiture until the date that the related Options would have otherwise become vested. The Administrator shall have the right to make the vesting and/or exercisability of any Option or SAR granted under the Plan subject to continued employment, the passage of time and/or such performance requirements as deemed appropriate by the Administrator. At any time after the grant of an Option or SAR, the Administrator may reduce or eliminate any restrictions surrounding the vesting or exercisability of all or part of the Option or SAR. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that on the last business day of the term of an Option or SAR (i) the exercise of the Option or SAR is prohibited by Applicable Law or (ii) Shares may not be purchased or sold by certain Awardees due to a "black-out period" pursuant to a Company policy or a "lock-up" agreement undertaken in connection with an issuance of securities by the Company, the Administrator may provide that the term of the Option or SAR shall be extended but not beyond a period of thirty (30) days following the end of the legal prohibition, black-out period or lock-up agreement, and provided that no extension will be made if the exercise price of such Option or SAR at the date the initial term would otherwise expire is above the Fair Market Value.
- (e) Form of Consideration for Exercising an Option. The Administrator shall determine the acceptable form of consideration for exercising an Option, including the method of payment, either through the terms of the Option Agreement or at the time of exercise of an Option. Acceptable forms of consideration may include:
 - (i) cash;
 - (ii) check or wire transfer (denominated in U.S. Dollars);
 - subject to any conditions or limitations established by the Administrator, other Shares which have a Fair Market Value on the date of surrender equal to the aggregate exercise price of the Shares as to which said Option shall be exercised;
 - (iv) subject to any conditions or limitations established by the Administrator, withholding of Shares deliverable upon exercise, which have a Fair Market Value on the date of surrender equal to the aggregate exercise price of the Shares as to which said Option shall be exercised;
 - (v) consideration received by the Company under a broker-assisted sale and remittance program acceptable to the Administrator;
 - (vi) such other consideration and method of payment for the delivery of Shares to the extent permitted by Applicable Laws; or
 - (vii) any combination of the foregoing methods of payment.

9. Incentive Stock Option Limitations/Terms.

(a) *Eligibility*. Only employees (as determined in accordance with Code Section 3401(c) and the regulations promulgated thereunder) of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries may be granted Incentive Stock Options.

(b) \$100,000 Limitation. Notwithstanding the designation of an Option as an "Incentive Stock Option" in the applicable Option Agreement, if and to the extent that the aggregate Fair Market Value of the Shares with respect to which Incentive Stock Options are exercisable for the first time by the Awardee during any calendar year (under all plans of the Company and any of its Subsidiaries) exceeds U.S. \$100,000, such Options shall be treated as Nonstatutory Stock Options. For purposes of this Section 9(b), Incentive Stock Options shall be taken into account in the order in which they were granted. The Fair Market Value of the applicable Shares shall be determined as of the Grant Date.

- (c) Effect of Termination of Employment on Incentive Stock Options, Generally. Unless otherwise provided for by the Administrator, upon an Awardee's Termination of Employment, any outstanding Incentive Stock Option granted to such Awardee (i) to the extent then unvested, shall terminate immediately, and (ii) to the extent then vested, shall remain outstanding following such Termination of Employment, and to the extent not exercised by such time, shall terminate three (3) months following the Awardee's Termination of Employment.
- (d) Leave of Absence. For purposes of Incentive Stock Options, no leave of absence may exceed three (3) months, unless reemployment upon expiration of such leave is guaranteed by statute or contract. If reemployment upon expiration of a leave of absence approved by the Company or a Subsidiary is not so guaranteed, an Awardee's employment with the Company shall be deemed terminated on the first day after three (3) months of such leave for Incentive Stock Option purposes, and any Incentive Stock Option granted to the Awardee shall cease to be treated as an Incentive Stock Option upon the expiration of the three (3) month period following the date the employment relationship is deemed terminated.
- (e) *Transferability*. The Option Agreement must provide that an Incentive Stock Option cannot be transferable by the Awardee otherwise than by will or the laws of descent and distribution, and, during the lifetime of such Awardee, must not be exercisable by any other person. If the terms of an Incentive Stock Option are amended to permit transferability, the Option will be treated for tax purposes as a Nonstatutory Stock Option.
- (f) Other Terms. Any Option Agreement evidencing Incentive Stock Options shall contain such other terms and conditions as may be necessary to qualify, to the extent determined desirable by the Administrator, with the applicable provisions of Code Section 422; however, for clarity's sake, the Administrator makes no guarantee that an Incentive Stock Option shall remain qualified under Code Section 422.

10. Exercise of Option or SAR.

- (a) Procedure for Exercise; Rights as a Stockholder.
 - (i) Any Option or SAR granted hereunder shall be exercisable according to the terms of the Plan and at such times and under such conditions as determined by the Administrator and set forth in the applicable Award Agreement. Unless the Administrator provides otherwise: (A) no Option or SAR may be exercised during any leave of absence other than an approved personal or medical leave with an employment guarantee upon return, and (B) an Option or SAR shall continue to vest during any authorized leave of absence and such Option or SAR may be exercised to the extent vested and exercisable upon the Awardee's return to active employment status.
 - (ii) An Option or SAR shall be deemed exercised when the Company receives (A) written or electronic notice of exercise (in accordance with the Award Agreement) from the Person entitled to exercise the Option or SAR;
 (B) full payment for the Shares with respect to which the related Option is exercised; and (C) with respect to Nonstatutory Stock Options or SARs, satisfaction of all applicable withholding taxes (in the discretion of the Administrator, pursuant to Section 4(b)(xii) of the Plan or otherwise).
 - (iii) Shares delivered upon exercise of an Option or SAR shall be delivered in the name of the Awardee. Options and SARs shall not be eligible for dividends or dividend equivalents. Until the Shares are delivered (as evidenced by the appropriate entry on the books of the Company or of a duly authorized transfer agent of the Company), no right to vote or receive dividends or any other rights as a Company stockholder shall exist with respect to the Shares subject to an Option or SAR, notwithstanding the exercise of the Option or SAR.

- (iv) The Company shall deliver (or cause to be delivered) such Shares as soon as administratively practicable after the Option or SAR is properly and fully exercised. An Option or SAR may not be exercised for a fraction of a Share.
- (b) Effect of Termination of Employment on Nonstatutory Stock Options or SARs. Unless otherwise provided for by the Administrator prior to the Awardee's Termination of Employment or in the applicable Award Agreement, upon an Awardee's Termination of Employment, (i) any vested outstanding Nonstatutory

1	Λ
ľ	υ

Stock Option or SAR granted to such Awardee, to the extent not exercised by such time, shall terminate three (3) months following the Awardee's Termination of Employment and (ii) any unvested Nonstatutory Stock Option or SAR granted to such Awardee, shall terminate immediately.

11. Stock Awards.

- (a) Stock Award Agreement. Each Stock Award Agreement shall contain provisions regarding (i) the number of Shares or Stock Units subject to such Stock Award or a formula for determining such number, (ii) the purchase price of the Shares, if any, and the means of payment for the Shares, (iii) the performance criteria, if any, and level of achievement versus these criteria that shall determine the number of Shares or Stock Units granted, delivered, retainable and/or vested, (iv) such terms and conditions on the grant, delivery, vesting and/or forfeiture of the Shares or Stock Units as may be determined the Administrator, (v) restrictions on the transferability of the Stock Award, and (vi) such further terms and conditions in each case not inconsistent with the Plan as may be determined by the Administrator.
- (b) Restrictions and Performance Criteria. The grant, issuance, retention and/or vesting of each Stock Award may be subject to such performance criteria and level of achievement versus these criteria as the Administrator shall determine, which criteria may be based on financial performance, personal performance evaluations and/or completion of service by the Awardee.
- (c) Forfeiture. Unless otherwise provided for by the Administrator prior to the Awardee's Termination of Employment or in the applicable Award Agreement, upon the Awardee's Termination of Employment, the unvested portion of any Stock Award and the Shares or Stock Units subject thereto shall be forfeited; provided that to the extent that the Awardee purchased any Shares, the Company shall have a right to repurchase the unvested Shares at the lesser of the then current Fair Market Value and the original price per Share paid by the Awardee.
- (d) Rights as a Stockholder. Unless otherwise provided by the Administrator, the Awardee shall have the rights equivalent to those of a Company stockholder and shall be a stockholder only after Shares are delivered (as evidenced by the appropriate entry on the books of the Company or of a duly authorized transfer agent of the Company) to the Awardee. Unless otherwise provided by the Administrator in the applicable Award Agreement, an Awardee holding Stock Units shall be entitled to receive dividend equivalent rights payable in cash or Shares subject to the same vesting conditions as the underlying Stock Units. Notwithstanding the foregoing, (i) dividends or dividend equivalent rights may accrue in connection with a Stock Award, but shall not be paid until the applicable Shares relating to the Stock Award become vested or settled, as applicable, and (ii) to the extent such vesting or settlement does not occur with respect to a Stock Award (e.g., as a result of a forfeiture in connection with the Termination of Employment or termination of service of the applicable Awardee), any accrued dividend or dividend equivalent rights shall be forfeited.

12. Cash Awards.

Each Cash Award will confer upon the Awardee the opportunity to earn a future payment tied to the level of achievement with respect to one or more performance criteria established for a performance period, the length of which shall be determined by the Administrator.

(a) Cash Award. Each Cash Award shall contain provisions regarding (i) the target and maximum amount payable to the Awardee as a Cash Award, (ii) the performance criteria and level of achievement versus the applicable criteria which shall determine the amount of such payment, (iii) the period as to which performance shall be measured for establishing the amount of any payment, (iv) the timing of any payment earned by virtue of performance, (v) restrictions on the

alienation or transfer of the Cash Award prior to actual payment, (vi) forfeiture provisions, and (vii) such further terms and conditions, in each case not inconsistent with the Plan, as may be determined by the Administrator. The maximum amount payable as a Cash Award that is settled for cash may be a multiple of the target amount payable.

(b) Performance Criteria. The Administrator shall establish the performance criteria and level of achievement versus such criteria which shall determine the target and the minimum and maximum amounts payable under a Cash Award, which criteria may be based on financial performance and/or personal performance evaluations.

- (c) Timing and Form of Payment. The Administrator shall determine the timing of payment of any Cash Award. The Administrator may provide for or, subject to such terms and conditions as the Administrator may specify, may permit an Awardee to elect (in a manner consistent with Code Section 409A) for the payment of any Cash Award to be deferred to a specified date or event. The Administrator may specify the form of payment of Cash Awards, which may be cash or other property, or may provide for an Awardee to have the option for his or her Cash Award, or such portion thereof as the Administrator may specify, to be paid in whole or in part in cash or other property.
- (d) Termination of Employment. Unless otherwise provided for by the Administrator prior to the Awardee's Termination of Employment or in the applicable Award Agreement, upon the Awardee's Termination of Employment, any Cash Awards issued hereunder but not settled prior to such Termination of Employment shall be forfeited.

13. Non-Employee Director Awards.

(a) Annual Equity Retainer. Each member of the Board who is a Non-Employee Director and who is providing service to the Company as a member of the Board at the beginning of the Director Plan Year shall be eligible to receive an Annual Equity Retainer under the Plan.

Unless the Board or the Committee determines otherwise in its discretion, any Non-Employee Director who enters service after the beginning of the Director Plan Year is eligible to receive a prorated Annual Equity Retainer under the Plan.

- (b) Terms and Conditions of Annual Equity Retainer.
 - (i) Compensation. Unless determined otherwise by the Board or the Committee and on such terms as the Board or the Committee may determine, each Non-Employee Director shall receive his or her Annual Equity Retainer in the form of restricted Stock Units (a "Director RSU Award").
 - (ii) Director RSU Award.
 - (1) Date of Grant. Unless determined otherwise by the Board or the Committee, the Director RSU Award shall be granted automatically as of the earlier of (x) the first day of the month of May next following the beginning of the applicable Director Plan Year, and (y) one (1) month after the beginning of such Director Plan Year (or, if the applicable date is not a NYSE trading day, on the next succeeding NYSE trading day) (the "Director Grant Date"). However, in respect of a Non-Employee Director who enters service after the beginning of the Director Plan Year, the prorated Director RSU Award shall be granted within the first month after joining the Board, unless the Board or the Committee determines otherwise in its discretion.
 - (2) Number of Shares Subject to a Director RSU Award. The total number of Shares subject to each Director RSU Award shall be determined by dividing the amount of the Annual Equity Retainer by the Fair Market Value on the Director Grant Date. It shall be rounded up to the nearest number of whole Shares.
 - (3) Vesting Period for Director RSU Award. If the Board or the Committee does not expressly exercise its discretion to change the vesting of the Director RSU Award for a Director Plan Year, then the vesting of such Director RSU Award shall be the same as was approved for the Director RSU Awards granted

in respect of the immediately preceding Director Plan Year in which the Board or the Committee exercised its discretion to set the vesting terms. Unless deferred pursuant to a valid and timely deferral election provided to the Company, Shares subject to Director RSU Awards shall be delivered promptly upon satisfaction of the vesting conditions, but no later than March 15 of the calendar year following the calendar year in which the vesting conditions are satisfied.

(iii) Termination. Any Non-Employee Director who terminates service prior to the vesting of his or her Director RSU Award (or other Award granted pursuant to his or her Annual Equity Retainer) may have his or her Director RSU Award (or other Award) prorated, including a forfeiture of

12

Options, restricted Stock Units or cash payment, if any, as the Board or the Committee determines in its discretion.

- (c) Stock Awards in Lieu of Annual Cash Retainer.
 - Cash Retainer Election. Unless otherwise determined by the Board or the Committee, prior to the beginning of (i) a Director Plan Year each member of the Board who is a Non-Employee Director may elect to receive all or a portion of his or her Annual Cash Retainer for that Director Plan Year in the form of an Award granted under the Plan (the "Cash Retainer Election"). Unless the Board or Committee exercises its discretion pursuant to Section 13(d) of the Plan, any such Award shall consist of a Stock Award in the form of a delivery of Shares. The number of Shares subject to the Stock Award shall be determined by dividing the dollar amount of the Annual Cash Retainer (or each installment thereof) subject to the Non-Employee Director's Cash Retainer Election by the Fair Market Value on the date(s) that such Annual Cash Retainer would otherwise have been paid in cash to the Non-Employee Director (or, if any such date is not a NYSE trading day, on the next succeeding NYSE trading day) (the "Cash Retainer Payment Date"), rounded down to the nearest number of whole Shares. Unless otherwise determined by the Board or the Committee, the Stock Award shall be issued without vesting requirements or other restrictions. Unless deferred pursuant to a valid and timely deferral election provided to the Company, the Shares subject to the Stock Award shall be delivered to the Non-Employee Director on or promptly following the applicable Cash Retainer Payment Date. Unless otherwise provided by the Board or the Committee, the terms of such Stock Award shall be as set forth in this Section 13(c)(i), which terms shall constitute the Stock Award Agreement contemplated by Section 2(h) of the Plan.
 - (ii) No Cash Retainer Election. Unless otherwise determined by the Board or the Committee, any Non-Employee Director who has not had the opportunity to make a Cash Retainer Election prior to the beginning of the applicable Director Plan Year shall be granted a Stock Award in the form of a delivery of Shares, which shall be in lieu of payment in cash of such Non-Employee Director's Annual Cash Retainer for the applicable Director Plan Year. The number of Shares subject to any such Stock Award shall be determined by dividing the dollar amount of the Annual Cash Retainer (or each installment thereof) payable to the Non-Employee Director in the applicable Director Plan Year by the Fair Market Value on the Cash Retainer Payment Date, rounded down to the nearest number of whole Shares. Unless otherwise determined by the Board or the Committee, any such Stock Award shall be delivered to the Non-Employee Director on or promptly following the applicable Cash Retainer Payment Date. Unless otherwise provided by the Board or the Committee, the terms of such Stock Award shall be as set forth in this Section 13(c)(ii), which terms shall constitute the Stock Award Agreement contemplated by Section 2(h) of the Plan.
- (d) Director RSU Award in Lieu of Annual Cash Retainer. In the discretion of the Board or the Committee, a Stock Unit (for purposes of this Section 13, also a "Director RSU Award") may be granted to a Non-Employee Director pursuant to such Non-Employee Director's Cash Retainer Election (in lieu of any Stock Award under Section 13(c) of the Plan); provided that the amount of the Annual Cash Retainer subject to such Cash Retainer Election, when combined with the value of any Director RSU Award granted pursuant to Section 13(b) of the Plan, hereof does not exceed the dollar maximum set forth in Section 13(e) of the Plan for the applicable Director Plan Year. The number of Shares subject to any such Director RSU Award shall be determined by dividing the dollar amount of the Annual Cash Retainer subject to the Non-Employee Director's Cash Retainer Election by the Fair Market Value on the Director Grant Date, or for any

portion of the Annual Cash Retainer that is not determinable on the Director Grant Date, on the subsequent date when such portion would otherwise have been paid in cash to the Non-Employee Director, in each case rounded down to the nearest number of whole Shares. Except as set forth in this Section 13(d), unless otherwise determined by the Board or the Committee, any such Director RSU Award will be subject to the terms of Section 13(b)(ii) and (iii) of the Plan.

(e) *Limits on Awards to Non-Employee Director*. For any Non-Employee Director other than the non-executive chairperson of the Board, the value of the combined Annual Equity Retainer (calculated based on the grant date fair value of such Annual Equity Retainer for financial reporting purposes) plus the

13

Annual Cash Retainer, whether paid in the form of cash or a Stock Award (as provided in this Section 13), for any Director Plan Year shall not exceed \$750,000. The independent members of the Board may make exceptions to this limit for a non-executive chairperson of the Board, provided that the Non-Employee Director receiving such additional compensation may not participate in the decision to award such compensation.

14. Other Provisions Applicable to Awards.

- (a) Non-Transferability of Awards. Unless determined otherwise by the Administrator, an Award may not be sold, pledged, assigned, hypothecated, transferred or disposed of in any manner other than by beneficiary designation, will or by the laws of descent or distribution. The Administrator may make an Award transferable to an Awardee's "family member" (as such term is defined in Section 1(a)(5) of the General Instructions to Form S-8 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended), to trusts solely for the benefit of such family members and to partnerships in which such family members and/ or trusts are the only partners. If the Administrator makes an Award transferable, either on the Grant Date or thereafter, such Award shall contain such additional terms and conditions as the Administrator deems appropriate, and any transfere shall be deemed to be bound by such terms upon acceptance of such transfer. For the avoidance of doubt, any transfer of an Award permitted by the Administrator pursuant to this Section 14(a) shall be for no consideration.
- (b) Performance Criteria. For purposes of the Plan, references to the term performance criteria, and terms of similar effect, shall mean any one or more of the following performance criteria, either individually, alternatively or in any combination, applied to either the Company as a whole or to a business unit, Subsidiary, Affiliate or business segment, either individually, alternatively or in any combination, and measured over any applicable performance period, on an absolute basis or relative to a pre-established target, to previous years' results or to a designated comparison group, in each case as specified by the Committee in the Award: (i) cash flow (including operating cash flow or free cash flow) or cash conversion cycle; (ii) earnings (including gross margin, earnings before interest and taxes, earnings before taxes and net earnings); (iii) earnings per Share; (iv) growth in: earnings or earnings per Share, cash flow, revenue, gross margin, operating expense or operating expense as a percentage of revenue; (v) stock price; (vi) return on equity or average stockholder equity; (vii) total stockholder return; (viii) return on capital; (ix) return on assets or net assets; (x) return on investment; (xi) revenue (on an absolute or adjusted basis); (xii) net profit or net profit before annual bonus; (xiii) income or net income; (xiv) operating income or net operating income; (xv) operating profit, net operating profit or controllable operating profit; (xvi) operating margin or operating expense or operating expense as a percentage of revenue; (xvii) return on operating revenue; (xviii) market share or customer indicators; (xix) contract awards or backlog; (xx) overhead or other expense reduction: (xxi) growth in stockholder value relative to the moving average of the S&P 500 Index or a peer group index or another index; (xxii) credit rating; (xxiii) strategic plan development and implementation, attainment of research and development milestones or new product invention or innovation; (xxiv) succession plan development and implementation; (xxv) improvement in productivity or workforce diversity; (xxvi) attainment of operating goals and employee metrics; (xxvii) economic value added; and (xxviii) any other objective or subjective criteria established by the Committee. The Committee may appropriately adjust any evaluation of performance under established performance criteria to reflect one or more events that occur during a performance period, including without limitation: (A) asset writedowns; (B) litigation or claim judgments or settlements; (C) the effect of changes in tax law, accounting principles or other such laws or provisions affecting reported results; (D) accruals for reorganization and restructuring programs; (E) acquisition and divestitures not foreseen in the Company's financial plan for an applicable performance period, (F) onetime expenses (with or without an individual or aggregate threshold) not foreseen in the Company's financial plan for the performance period, (G) the impact of foreign currency exchange rates (with or without a threshold), and (H) any other unusual or infrequently occurring or special items.

- (c) Certification. Prior to the payment of any compensation under any performance-based Award, the Administrator shall certify the extent to which any performance criteria and any other material terms under such Award have been satisfied (other than in cases in which such Award relates solely to the increase in the Fair Market Value).
- (d) *Discretionary Adjustments*. Notwithstanding satisfaction or completion of any applicable performance criteria, to the extent specified at the time of grant of an Award, the number of Shares, Options, SARs or

other benefits granted, issued, retainable and/or vested under an Award on account of satisfaction of such performance criteria may be adjusted by the Committee on the basis of such further considerations as the Administrator in its sole discretion shall determine.

15. Adjustments upon Changes in Capitalization, Dissolution, Merger or Asset Sale.

- (a) Changes in Capitalization. Subject to any required action by the stockholders of the Company, (i) the number and kind of Shares available for delivery under the Plan and/or covered by each outstanding Award, (ii) the price per Share subject to each such outstanding Award, (iii) the Share limitations set forth in Section 3 of the Plan and (iv) performance criteria applicable to outstanding Awards, shall be proportionately adjusted for any increase or decrease in the number or kind of issued Shares resulting from a stock split, reverse stock split, extraordinary dividend or other distribution (whether in the form of cash, Shares, other securities or other property (other than regular, cash dividends)), combination or reclassification of the Common Stock, or any other increase or decrease in the number of issued Shares effected without receipt of consideration by the Company; provided, however, that conversion of any convertible securities of the Company shall not be deemed to have been "effected without receipt of consideration," Such adjustment shall be made by the Administrator, whose determination in that respect shall be final, binding and conclusive. Except as expressly provided herein, no issuance by the Company of shares of stock of any class, or securities convertible into shares of stock of any class, shall affect, and no adjustment by reason thereof shall be made with respect to, the number or price of Shares subject to an Award.
- (b) Dissolution or Liquidation. In the event of the proposed dissolution or liquidation of the Company, the Administrator shall notify each Awardee as soon as practicable prior to the effective date of such proposed transaction. The Administrator in its discretion may provide at any time for an Option to be fully vested and exercisable until ten (10) days prior to such transaction. In addition, the Administrator may provide that any restrictions on any Award shall lapse prior to the transaction; provided the proposed dissolution or liquidation takes place at the time and in the manner contemplated. To the extent it has not been previously exercised, an Award will terminate immediately prior to the consummation of such proposed transaction.
- (c) Change in Control. In the event there is a Change in Control of the Company, as determined by the Board or a Committee, the Board or Committee may, in its discretion: (i) provide for the assumption or substitution of, or adjustment to, each outstanding Award; (ii) accelerate the vesting of Awards and terminate any restrictions on Awards; and (iii) provide for the cancellation of Awards for a cash payment to the Awardee; provided that to the extent that the exercise price of an Option or SAR is greater than the Fair Market Value determined in connection with such Change in Control, such Option or SAR may be cancelled in connection with such Change in Control without any payment made with respect thereto. The Board or Committee, as applicable, shall have no obligation to treat all Awards or all Awards of the same type, similarly.

16. Amendment and Termination of the Plan.

(a) Amendment and Termination. The Administrator may amend, alter or discontinue the Plan or any Award Agreement, but any such amendment shall be subject to approval of the stockholders of the Company in the manner and to the extent required by Applicable Law. In addition, without limiting the foregoing, unless approved by the stockholders of the Company, no such amendment shall be made that would:

- (i) increase the maximum number of Shares for which Awards may be granted under the Plan, other than an increase pursuant to Section 15 of the Plan;
- (ii) reduce the minimum exercise price for Options or SARs granted under the Plan;
- (iii) reduce the exercise price of outstanding Options or SARs; or
- (iv) materially expand the class of Persons eligible to receive Awards under the Plan.
- (b) Effect of Amendment or Termination. No amendment, suspension or termination of the Plan shall materially impair the rights of any Award, unless mutually agreed otherwise between the Awardee and the Company (with the approval of the Administrator), which agreement must be in writing and signed by

the Awardee and the Company. Termination of the Plan shall not affect the Administrator's ability to exercise the powers granted to it hereunder with respect to Awards granted under the Plan prior to the date of such termination.

(c) Effect of the Plan on Other Arrangements. Neither the adoption of the Plan by the Company nor the submission of the Plan to the stockholders of the Company for approval shall be construed as creating any limitations on the power of the Company, the Board or any Committee to adopt such other incentive arrangements as it or they may deem desirable, including without limitation, the granting of awards otherwise than under the Plan, and such arrangements may be either generally applicable or applicable only in specific cases.

17. Designation of Beneficiary.

- (a) An Awardee may file a written designation of a beneficiary who is to receive the Awardee's rights pursuant to Awardee's Award or the Awardee may include his or her Awards in an omnibus beneficiary designation for all benefits under the Plan pursuant to terms and conditions permitted by the Administrator. To the extent that an Awardee completed a designation of beneficiary while employed with HP Inc., a Delaware corporation (or any predecessor thereto), prior to November 1, 2015 and such Awardee has remained continuously employed by the Company or an Affiliate from and after November 1, 2015, such beneficiary designation shall remain in effect with respect to any Award hereunder until changed by the Awardee, to the extent enforceable under Applicable Law.
- (b) Any designation of beneficiary may be changed by the Awardee at any time by written notice. In the event of the death of an Awardee and in the absence of a beneficiary validly designated under the Plan who is living at the time of such Awardee's death, the Company shall allow the executor or administrator of the estate of the Awardee to exercise the Award, or if no such executor or administrator has been appointed (to the knowledge of the Company), the Company, in its discretion, may allow the spouse or one or more dependents or relatives of the Awardee to exercise the Award to the extent permissible under Applicable Law.

18. No Right to Awards or to Employment.

No person shall have any claim or right to be granted an Award and the grant of any Award shall not be construed as giving an Awardee the right to continue in the employ of the Company or its Affiliates. Further, the Company and its Affiliates expressly reserve the right, at any time, to dismiss any Employee or Awardee at any time without liability or any claim under the Plan, except as provided herein or in any applicable Award Agreement.

19. Legal Compliance.

Shares shall not be delivered pursuant to the exercise of an Option, Stock Appreciation Right or Stock Award unless the exercise of such Option or Stock Appreciation Right, or the settlement of such Stock Award and the delivery of such Shares shall comply with Applicable Laws and shall be further subject to the approval of counsel for the Company with respect to such compliance.

20. Inability to Obtain Authority.

To the extent the Company is unable to, or the Administrator deems it infeasible to, obtain authority from any regulatory body having jurisdiction, which authority is deemed by the Company's counsel to be necessary to the lawful delivery and sale of any Shares hereunder, the Company shall be relieved of any liability with respect to the failure to deliver or sell such Shares as to which such requisite authority shall not have been obtained until such time as the requisite authority is obtained (and the Company shall work diligently to obtain such authority).

21. Reservation of Shares.

The Company, during the term of the Plan, will at all times reserve and keep available such number of Shares as shall be sufficient to satisfy the requirements of the Plan.

22. Notice.

Any written notice to the Company required by any provisions of the Plan shall be addressed to the Secretary of the Company and shall be effective when received.

23. Governing Law; Interpretation of the Plan and Awards.

- (a) The Plan and all determinations made and actions taken pursuant hereto shall be governed by the substantive laws, but not the choice of law rules, of the State of Delaware.
- (b) In the event that any provision of the Plan or any Award granted under the Plan (or its related Award Agreement) is declared to be illegal, invalid or otherwise unenforceable by a court of competent jurisdiction, such provision shall be reformed, if possible, to the extent necessary to render it legal, valid and enforceable, or otherwise deleted, and the remainder of the terms of the Plan and/or Award (or its related Award Agreement) shall not be affected except to the extent necessary to reform or delete such illegal, invalid or unenforceable provision.
- (c) The headings preceding the text of the sections hereof are inserted solely for convenience of reference, and shall not constitute a part of the Plan, nor shall they affect its meaning, construction or effect.
- (d) The terms of the Plan and any Award shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the parties hereto and their respective permitted heirs, beneficiaries, successors and assigns.
- (e) All questions arising under the Plan or under any Award (or it related Award Agreement) shall be decided by the Administrator in its total and absolute discretion. In the event the Awardee believes that a decision by the Administrator with respect to such person was arbitrary or capricious, the Awardee may request arbitration with respect to such decision. The review by the arbitrator shall be limited to determining whether the Administrator's decision was arbitrary or capricious. This arbitration shall be the sole and exclusive review permitted of the Administrator's decision, and the Awardee shall, as a condition to the receipt of an Award, be deemed to explicitly waive any right to judicial review.
- (f) Notice of demand for arbitration shall be made in writing to the Administrator within thirty (30) days after the applicable decision by the Administrator. The arbitrator shall be selected by the Administrator. The arbitrator shall be an individual who is an attorney licensed to practice law in the State of Delaware. Such arbitrator shall be neutral within the meaning of the Commercial Rules of Dispute Resolution of the American Arbitration Association; provided, however, that the arbitrator shall be resolved by the arbitrator whose decision shall be final and conclusive. The arbitration shall be administered by the arbitrator pursuant to the Commercial Rules of Dispute Resolution of the American Arbitration Stall be final and conclusive. The arbitration shall be administered and conducted by the arbitrator pursuant to the Commercial Rules of Dispute Resolution of the American Arbitration shall be final and conclusive. The arbitration shall be final and conclusive and may be enforced in any court of competent jurisdiction.

24. Limitation on Liability.

The Company and any Affiliate which is in existence or hereafter comes into existence shall not be liable to an Employee, a Non-Employee Director, an Awardee or any other Persons as to:

(a) The Non-Delivery of Shares. The non-delivery or sale of Shares as to which the Company has been unable to obtain from any regulatory body having jurisdiction the authority deemed by the Company's counsel to be necessary to the lawful delivery and sale of any Shares hereunder; and (b) Tax Consequences. Any tax consequence expected, but not realized, by any Awardee, Employee or other person due to the receipt, exercise or settlement of any Option or other Award granted hereunder. Except for required withholding and reporting, each Awardee shall be responsible for all tax consequences related to any Awards granted to him or her hereunder.

25. Unfunded Plan.

Insofar as it provides for Awards, the Plan shall be unfunded. Although bookkeeping accounts may be established with respect to Awardees who are granted Stock Awards under the Plan, any such accounts will be used merely as a

bookkeeping convenience. The Company shall not be required to segregate any assets which may at any time be represented by Awards, nor shall the Plan be construed as providing for such segregation, nor shall the Company or the Administrator be deemed to be a trustee of stock or cash to be awarded under the Plan. Any liability of the Company to any Awardee with respect to an Award shall be based solely upon any contractual obligations which may be created by the Plan or any Award Agreement; no such obligation of the Company shall be deemed to be secured by any pledge or other encumbrance on any property of the Company. Neither the Company nor the Administrator shall be required to give any security or bond for the performance of any obligation which may be created by the Plan.

26. Other Requirements.

- (a) Tax Withholding. All Awards and all amounts payable in respect of any Award shall be subject to all required tax withholding pursuant to Applicable Laws. The Company shall not be required to issue any Shares or make any cash payment under the Plan until such obligations are satisfied.
- (b) Code Section 409A. Anything under the Plan to the contrary notwithstanding, to the extent applicable, it is intended that the Plan and all Awards hereunder (and any Award Agreement related thereto) shall either comply with or be exempt from the provisions of Code Section 409A, and the Plan and all applicable Awards (and related Award Agreements) not otherwise exempt from Section 409A be construed and applied in a manner consistent with such intent. In furtherance thereof, any amount constituting a "deferral of compensation" under Treasury Regulation Section 1.409A-1(b) that is payable to an Awardee upon a separation from service of the Awardee (within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.409A-1(h)) (other than due to the Awardee's death), occurring while the Awardee shall be a "specified employee" (within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.409A-1(i)) of the Company, shall not be paid until the earlier of (i) the date that is the first day of the seventh month following such separation from service, or (ii) the date of the Awardee's death following such separation from service.
- (c) Clawback Requirements. All Awards shall be subject to reduction, cancellation, forfeiture or recoupment to the extent necessary to comply with (i) any clawback, forfeiture or other similar policy adopted by the Board or Committee and as in effect from time to time; and (ii) Applicable Laws. Further, to the extent that and Awardee receives any amount in excess of the amount that such Awardee should otherwise have received under the terms of the Award for any reason (including, without limitation, by reason of a financial restatement, mistake in calculations or other administrative error), such Awardee shall be required to repay any such excess amount to the Company.

18

Exhibit 5.1

May 5, 2021

Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company 11445 Compaq Center West Drive Houston, TX 77070

Re: 7,000,000 Shares of Common Stock of Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company offered pursuant to the Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company 2021 Stock Incentive Plan.

Ladies and Gentlemen:

I have examined the proceedings taken and the instruments executed in connection with the reservation for issuance and authorization of the sale and issuance from time to time of not in excess of an aggregate of 7,000,000 shares (the "Shares") of the common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company pursuant to the terms of the Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company 2021 Stock Incentive Plan (the "Plan"). The Shares are the subject of a Registration Statement on Form S-8 (the "Registration Statement") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Act"), which is being filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission and to which this opinion is to be attached as an exhibit.

Upon the basis of such examination, I am of the opinion that the Shares, when issued and sold pursuant to the terms and conditions set forth in the Plan and against payment therefor, and when the Registration Statement has become effective under the Act, will be validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable.

You are further advised that I consent to the filing of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Rishi Varma

Rishi Varma

Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary

Exhibit 5.2

Baker McKenzie.

Baker & McKenzie LLP

1900 North Pearl Street, Suite 1500 Dallas, TX 75201 United States

Tel: +1 214 978 3000 Fax: +1 214 978 3099

May 4, 2021

Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company 11445 Compaq Center West Drive Houston, TX 77070

> Re: Deferred Compensation Obligations of Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company Offered Pursuant to the Hewlett Packard Enterprise Executive Deferred Compensation Plan

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as counsel for Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company, a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), in connection with its filing with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") of a registration statement on Form S-8 (the "Registration Statement") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), registering the offering by the Company of up to U.S. \$100,000,000 of deferred compensation obligations pursuant to the Hewlett Packard Enterprise Executive Deferred Compensation Plan (the "EDCP") effective November 1, 2015 and as amended and restated effective December 1, 2018.

We have reviewed the form of the EDCP, the Registration Statement and the related prospectuses, and we have examined the original, photostatic or certified copies of the Company's amended and restated certificate of incorporation, the Company's amended and restated bylaws and other corporate records of the Company, certificates of officers of the Company and of public documents, and such other documents as we have deemed relevant and necessary as the basis of the opinion set forth below. In such examination, we have assumed the genuineness of all signatures, the legal capacity of all natural person signatories, the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals, the conformity to original documents of all documents submitted to us as photostatic or certified copies and the authenticity of the originals of such copies. This opinion further assumes that the offer to defer compensation complies in all respects with the terms, conditions and restrictions set forth in the Registration Statement and the EDCP. For purposes of the opinions set forth below, we have assumed that the EDCP has been established and are intended to be maintained as "top hat" plans under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA"), which are plans that are unfunded and maintained by an

employer primarily for the purpose of providing deferred compensation for a select group of management or highly compensated employees.

Based on the foregoing, and subject to the limitations, qualifications, exceptions and assumptions set forth herein, and assuming no change in the applicable law or facts, we are of the opinion that, when the

deferred compensation obligations are incurred in accordance with the terms and conditions of the EDCP, the Registration Statement and the related prospectus, such deferred compensation obligations will be valid and binding obligations of the Company enforceable against the Company in accordance with the terms and conditions of the EDCP.

Our opinion is subject to the effect of (i) bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent conveyance, fraudulent transfer, reorganization, moratorium, or other similar laws relating to or affecting the rights or remedies of creditors generally, (ii) the application of general principles of equity (including, without limitation, concepts of materiality, reasonableness, good faith, and fair dealing, regardless of whether enforcement is considered in proceedings at law or in equity), and (iii) applicable law and public policy with respect to rights to indemnity and contribution. In addition, the manner in which any particular issue relating to the opinions would be treated in any actual court case would depend in part on facts and circumstances particular to the case and would also depend on how the court involved chose to exercise the wide discretionary authority generally available to it.

The opinion expressed above is limited to the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware and the federal laws of the United States of America.

This opinion letter is limited to the matters stated herein, and no opinion is implied or may be inferred beyond the matters expressly stated. We hereby consent to the use of our opinion as herein set forth as an exhibit to the Registration Statement. In giving this consent, we do not hereby admit that we come within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act or the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder or Item 509 of Regulation S-K.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Baker & McKenzie LLP

Baker & McKenzie LLP

Exhibit 23.1

Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statement (Form S-8) pertaining to the Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company 2021 Stock Incentive Plan and Hewlett Packard Enterprise Executive Deferred Compensation Plan, as amended and restated, of our reports dated December 10, 2020, with respect to the consolidated financial statements of Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting of Hewlett Packard Enterprise Company included in its Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended October 31, 2020, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

San Jose, California May 6, 2021